 ALRESFORD PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting (held by telephone conference) on 2nd September 2020 
Cllrs. present (remote attendance): Cllr. F. Belgrove (Chairman), Cllr. Osborne, Cllr. Scott, Cllr. L. Belgrove, Cllr. Hammick, Cllr. Wiggins, Cllr. Swash and Cllr. Housden.
Also present (remote attendance): Parish Clerk & Cty. Cllr. Goggin (arriving late due to attending another meeting)
                      



Minutes
Announcements:
1. The Proper Officer has achieved the CiLCA
2.  Covid-19 – NALC and SLCC face to face meetings are not to take place if meetings can be held virtually. Telephone Conference calls will carry on until further notice.
09.20.1649 Apologies for Absence

Cllr. Clark gave apologies.
09.20.1650 Declarations of Interest

Cllr. L. Belgrove declared an interest regarding agenda item 09.201662. Cllr. Osborne declared an interest regarding agenda item 09.20.1654(1). GS & AW Dist. Cllr. Report.

09.20.1651 Minutes of the last monthly meeting

The minutes of the meeting from 5th August 2020 were agreed. All in favour
09.20.1652 Public Forum (members of the public and guests can address the council or submit written questions/statements). Time limit 3 mins per person. Item limited to 10 minutes.

A resident expressed concern regarding in his view excessive speeding along Wivenhoe Road. This was noted, the PCSO would be contacted to conduct a speed watch when possible. 
09.20.1653 Finance Report for August 2020
The report was reviewed and approved. Cllr. Housden abstained, otherwise all in favour.
09.20.1654 Planning:
1. 20/01007/FUL | Proposed demolition of timber framed extension and erection of a two-storey rear extension. | 33 Coach Road Alresford Colchester Essex CO7 8EB

(Council to consider the above application, comments to be submitted to TDC Planning Portal)

Comments: Objection; Concern for the impact the change with have regarding the street scene. The overall site of the proposed extension is too much for the existing structure.
Action: Clerk to update the Tendring Planning Portal.

2. Council to be updated on planning matters. Including TDC response to complaints regarding procedural matters.

Cllr. Osborne commented; it seemed that protocols were not being followed properly, it was felt that COVID-19 wasn’t enabling things like informing all close by neighbours, or putting up the orange notification which would at least make people aware of what was being proposed.

3. Council to consider response to Governments White Paper on Planning and Development.

Councillors to email their responses to the Clerk.
Action: Clerk to send off responses. 

09.20.1655 Council to consider Essex County Council Leaders letter regarding significant changes involving County, District and Town/Parish Councils.
It was felt that not enough information was made available.                  

09.20.1656 Electricity Supplier Contract

The Finance Committee recommends (by majority decision) that Alresford Parish Council enters into a contract with Octopus Energy.

Resolution: It was resolved that the Council entered into a contract with Octopus Energy for the supply and billing of electricity for street lights (owned by the Parish Council) and the Pavilion.
It was agreed to proceed with Octopus Energy.

Action: RFO to proceed with changing supplier.

09.20.1657 The General Power of Competence

Resolution: It was resolved that Alresford Parish Council met the eligibility criteria to adopt the General Power of Competence (Localism Act 2011 Statutory Instrument 964 & GPC order 2012). We further resolved to adopt a General Power of Competence. It was agreed by all councillors present.
09.20.1658 Personnel Committee recommendations:

Resolution: It was resolved that the hourly rate for the Alresford Parish Council Proper Officer (Clerk) increased from £13.15 per hour to £14.42 per hour and the hourly rate for the RFO/Assistant Clerk increased from £10.37 an hour to £11.53 an hour. Increases were in line with the Spinal Column Point arrangements as set out by the NALC and SLCC (increases to take effect from October 1st 2020).

It was agreed to proceed with the proposed increases. All in favour.

Action: Clerk to inform Ladywell of pay increases.

09.20.1659 Essex County Council

i) County Councillors’ pothole repair priority applications update – Form completed and sent off to ECC Highways
ii) Highways update on Cockaynes Lane – Dist. Cllr. Scott and Dist. Cllr. Wiggins requested to attend the LHP meeting.
09.20.1660 Project updates

(i) Hanging baskets and planter projects and garden in Coach Road – project was under way
(ii) Cllr. Housden suggested contacting somewhere like B&Q or a local garden centre to see if they would contribute to a winter display
(iii) Mobile CCTV delayed – 50% funding from ECC required
(iv) Creek footpath – waiting for revised quote
(v) Pavilion CCTV - being installed Monday

(vi) Litter bins and fencing – underway

(vii) Alresford Station area – Sculpture finished, living roof to be added. Wild flower garden to be established and bench to be installed.

09.20.1661 Alresford Village Milestones

Council to confirm location of both milestones and if required get a quote for any repairs.

The stones have both been located. Clerk to contact a company to get a quote for repair and possible relocation of the one along the Cockaynes Lane end of the B1027.

Action: Cllr. Wiggins and the Clerk to investigate and report back to council.

Cty. Cllr. Goggin arrived.

09.20.1662 EALC (Essex Association of Local Councils) update and consideration of items on their AGM agenda (virtual meeting)
Cllr. L. Belgrove reported – The EALC will be reviewing their Constitution (2013) as part of their AGM to be held virtually on 24th September 2020.
All amendments to the EALC Constitution have to be put to the vote of member councils at the AGM.  The EALC has still not sent out to Parish and Town Council the proposed amendments to the Constitution - along with the AGM papers.  This means that there will not be sufficient time for our or other Parish Councils to have the proposed changes discussed as an Agenda item before the EALC AGM on 24th September 2020.  There has not been sufficient time for a consultation period either.  The concerns about the proposed changes are that the EALC will exclude Clerks and Officers from being elected members from their District Associations of Local Councils to the Executive Committee.  Cllr L. Belgrove said that her personal view was that Clerks provide added insight and as elected reps from their District Associations would be there to represent not their personal views but those of the Parish & Town Councils.

There is a vacancy for Tendring DALC on the EALC Executive Committee. An additional concern proposed in the amended Constitution is that elected representatives from the different District Associations could be vetoed/removed by the EALC Chairman. It should be the District Association that makes that democratic decision and not the EALC.

Cllr. L. Belgrove would be sending out an email to all Councillor’s in more detail about what had been discussed this evening.

09.20.1663 INFORMATION ONLY - Community litter pick; date arranged for 27th September 2020 at Alresford Creek. Items provided will be hi-viz waist coat, litter picker, litter bag hoop and bags.
(If cancelled due to weather, new date would be in October 2020 (actual day to be confirmed, same place and time). 

09.20.1664 Contribution to internal signage for the Pavilion

Council to consider approving £50 towards signage, required under COVID-19 Government Guidelines. This was agreed.

Action: RFO to arrange payment.

09.20.1665 Clerk updates/reports/correspondence not previously circulated:
i) Alresford’s Neighbourhood Plan

The Clerk informed the council that TDC had initiated their consultation which would last for 7 weeks. 

ii) Letter received from Alresford Colne Rangers Football Club in relation to how they had spent the awarded grant money - Noted
09.20.1666 District Councillor’s report (Written Report) and 3 min verbal report
See appendix 1.

09.20.1667 Essex County Councillor Report (Written Report) and 3 min verbal report

See appendix 2.
09.20.1668 Council to consider reimbursement of conference call charges for 2nd September 2020 meeting

09.20.1669 PCSO report

Cllr. L. Belgrove went through the report (previously circulate to councillor’s).

09.20.1670 Councillors to raise any matters they feel should be brought to the attention of the Council (1 minute each councillor).
Cllr. L. Belgrove – EALC AGM (mentioned earlier)
Cllr. Housden – Request for a volunteer to assist Cllr. Housden with food shopping
Cllr. Osborne – Parking issue in Crestlands

Cllr. Swash – Queried amount for pay increases as different from agenda, this was due to the NALC pay increases being released after the agenda had been posted.

Cllr. Wiggins – A new bin requested, between the Pointer and The Chase
09.20.1671 Meeting ended at 20.53pm
Chairman/Vice Chairman signed:……………………………………  Date:…………………………
Appendix 1 – District Council report
Alresford Parish Council – September 2020
District
We attended a virtual All Members Briefing last night which spoke about the soon to be published white paper on Local Government Reform and the white paper on Planning for the Future.

We continue to receive regular updates on the current situation from Ian Davidson.

Alresford 
We picked up litter in the layby nearest to Mitchells Farm Shop – there were 13 bags of litter!  We also litter picked at White House Beach and the footpath.

We have given out recycling boxes.  

We met with a TDC officer with regards to recycling and wheelie bins on the Taylor Wimpey site.

We have had enquiries about assisted collections, allotments on the Taylor Wimpey site and parking at the entrance on Pippin Way.

We have been contacted about a housing matter.

Gary has been contacted about a planning application in Coach Road.

Ernie and Ann went on an adventure to find the Alresford Milestone!

We have delivered medicines and shopping.

Gary and Ann Councillors for Alresford Ward – 2nd September 2020

Appendix 2 – County Council report

	1.
	B1027 Planning
	Planning Permission Theme park
	Permission granted at TDC business development in Alresford.
	Discussions with chair of TDC planning.  Comments may add weight to speed review.

	2.
	B1027 speed review
	Ongoing discussions
	Draft report.  Comments from Strategic Development Team.
	Ongoing discussions to amend draft report in time for LHP meeting Sep 17.  Cllr Belgrove to attend too.

	3.
	High Sheriff visit to St.Osyth & Brightlingsea
	Aug 12 20
	Part of High Sheriff’s Harwich to Tilbury walk around coastline. Trip from Point Clear to East Mersea.  Unscheduled call in to Brightlingsea.
	Met HS at B’sea. Accompanied her on Ferry to Mersea.

	4.
	Road works B1029 & B1027
	Resurfacing.  Much needed. Many residents will use Thorrington crossroads.
	Much of work completed at night to avoid some disruption. Repairs at Thorrington Cross & Church Corner. Anticipated delays to traffic.
	Not as bad as predicted by some.  No individual complaints to me.  Several compliments.

	5.
	Blue Badge
	Resident not able to renew in advance
	AG discovered existing concession from ECC. Will apply to many
	Badge arrived a few days later.

	6.


	ECC Recycling centres.
	Locally Clacton
	Appear to be working well.  Still COVID restrictions
	Allow extra time for visit !

	7.
	Notes from highway briefing
	Circular sent to councilors via AG’s “clerk” system.
	Speed & volume surveys – still temporarily suspended.
	Felt that any results would not be truly representative.

	8.
	Colne school
	Meeting 8 Sept.  Public consultation
	300 pupil expansion.  AG to attend meeting.
	 Key Point Zebra crossing.  Any points to be raised re Alresford.

	9.
	Library. B’sea & Clacton
	Opened 
	COVID restrictions applied
	Only feedback to me so far been good.

	10.
	Potholes member led initiative. 2020
	Details circulated to Alresford Council
	Based on possible repairs very few potholes in Alresford.  Discussion with Chairman re alternatives.
	Awaiting Councils priority list. Top 10.  DEADLINE Sept 18

	11.
	Member grant. £10K
	Guidelines & rules circulated. Discussion re options
	Been discussions with Chairman. Possible projects
	Need consult & preferred options from Alresford.

	12.
	Passenger Transport
	Regular meeting
	Sept 3.
	Any issues to be raised on behalf Alresford? 
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